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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 18 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held at the Homai Campus, BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa on Tuesday 5 November 2013, commencing at 12:36pm

1  Welcome, attendees

Chairman Maria Stevens welcomed everyone to the meeting. She extended a special welcome to Steve who has had considerable sick leave this year. She initiated the roll call.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Steve Bellamy
	BLENNZ
	2016

	Paul Brown
	The Seven
	2015

	Jenny McFadden (from 1:05pm)
	BLENNZ
	2014

	Rose Radford
	PVI
	2015

	Janet Reynolds, Treasurer
	RNZFB
	2015

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2014

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2014

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary
	The Seven
	2014

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Ngāti Kāpō
	2016

	Paula Waby
	ABC NZ
	2015

	Lisette Wesseling (by phone)
	RNZFB
	2016


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 16 held on 17 September 2013.

Wendy asked that the reference to Garage Band be removed.

It was resolved:

That the Minutes of Meeting 16 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 17 September 2013 as amended be confirmed.

Moved: Janet Reynolds. Seconded: Maria Stevens. (Res. 18-1).

2.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in the Agenda

No matters were raised.

2.3  Review of Annual General Meeting 17 Minutes held on 17 September 2013.

It was resolved:

That the Unconfirmed Minutes of the Annual General Meeting 17 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 17 September 2013 be placed on the BANZAT website for consideration at the 2014 Annual General Meeting.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Paula Waby. (Res. 18-2).

3  Correspondence

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards endorsed as listed in the Correspondence Schedule in Attachment A to these Minutes. (Res. 18-3).

4  Income and Expenditure

4.1  Treasurer's Report

The table below shows the bank transactions since the last meeting. Figures include GST except for international currency transactions.

	17/09/2013
	Opening balance ASB Bank account
	$3,894.84

	20/09/2013
	To A I Comms, July-August administration
	$506.00

	20/09/2013
	From RNZFB, deposit of grant for 2013-2014 year
	$9,545.00

	30/09/2013
	To Janet Reynolds, reimbursement of nibbles for AGM
	$64.39

	30/09/2013
	To Association of Blind Citizens of New Zealand Auckland Branch, wine for AGM
	$34.95

	30/09/2013
	To A I Comms, September administration
	$638.25

	24/10/2013
	To Inland Revenue, payment GST to 30 September 2013
	$778.87

	30/10/2013
	To Paula Waby, reimbursement, taxis September 2013 meetings, air fares November meeting
	$456.00

	05/11/2013
	Closing balance ASB Bank account
	$10,961.38

	
	Less Liabilities
	

	31/10/2013
	To A I Comms, administration October
	$264.50

	05/11/2013
	Closing balance ASB Bank account less liabilities
	$10,696.88


It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved.

Moved: Janet Reynolds. Seconded: Lisette Wesseling. (Res. 18-4).

4.2  Future funding of BANZAT

Discussion took place about the next steps following our conversation with representatives of four of the five founding bodies of BANZAT on 17 September. It was observed that a lack of awareness was shown about the work that BANZAT undertakes. However, goodwill from the founding bodies was very evident.

It was felt that the Issues List could be prioritised and further broken down so that it could be turned into a three year workplan. Projects could be showcased and could form the basis of grant requests to the founding bodies.

It was agreed:

That each trustee review the Issues List and prioritise their top four issues, sending their priorities to the BANZAT list by 18 December 2013; and

That this list of priorities form the basis of a three year workplan for refinement at Meeting 19 on 18 March 2014. (Res. 18-5).

5  Governance training

The BANZAT budget provides for up to $500.00 for governance training in this financial year. It is proposed to invite Vincent Naidu to lead this training for up to an hour and a half. Vincent is the lawyer who wrote the trust deed for BANZAT. Discussion took place.

The need for some governance training was further explored and affirmed. Preference was expressed that it take place at the June meeting following the ICEB midterm executive meeting.

It was resolved:

That BANZAT invite Vincent Naidu to lead BANZAT trustees in a governance training session for up to an hour and a half to a maximum value of $500.00 + GST at Meeting 20 on Tuesday 17 June 2014.

Moved: Wendy Richards. Seconded: Paul Brown. (Res. 18-6).

6  International Council on English Braille

ICEB Annual Fees: Maria Stevens and Mary Schnackenberg provided a verbal report on ICEB happenings since the BANZAT 17 September 2013 meetings. Discussion has been reopened on the Executive email list about the resolution to increase the annual fees from US $500 to US $1,000. Two braille authorities have advised they will have real difficulties with this increase. Further discussion of the resolution is likely to occur during the December teleconference.

It was agreed:

That BANZAT advise ICEB that the rise in membership fees represents an approximate increase from 7.7% to 15.4% of BANZAT's current annual income; and

That BANZAT has sought an increase in funding from its sponsors, so far without success. (Res. 18-7).

Midterm executive meeting arrangements: the following was outlined.

•  Number of voting executive members: 11.

•  Number of overseas observers and support people likely to attend: 6

•  Conference room can accommodate up to 30 people, allowing New Zealand up to 13 observers.

•  We propose to meet overseas attendees at the airport if they ask to be met and provide their flight details.

•  Earliest arrivals are anticipated the morning of Tuesday 20 May 2014.

•  It is proposed to produce a Welcome Pack for attendees to be available at the hotel.

•  Wednesday 21 May proposed social function, a welcome dinner at the Auckland Rose Park Hotel sponsored by the RNZFB commencing at 6:00pm.

•  Thursday 22 May daytime ICEB Executive business sessions.

•  Thursday evening proposed social function, the Auckland Branch of Blind Citizens NZ, cafeteria at Āwhina House.

•  Friday 23 May daytime ICEB Executive business sessions with closure at about 3:30pm to allow time for transport to the social event.

•  Friday afternoon/evening proposed social function, tour of BLENNZ with a concert and dinner at BLENNZ.

•  Saturday 24 May daytime ICEB Executive business sessions with closure at about 3:30pm.

•  Saturday afternoon/evening proposed social event, audio described tour of the Maritime Museum, or the Auckland Art Gallery, or, least likely, the Parnell Rose Gardens.

•  Sunday 25 May: the possibility of bringing the June BANZAT meeting forward to allow ICEB visitors to observe and make best use of BANZAT travel resources. It was suggested that governance training could be moved back to the September meeting.

Trustees were asked to discuss the above programme and bring back any concerns or possible amendments as early as practical.

7  Code Maintenance Committee

NZ UEB Manual: Janet advised that this is checked and amended each year with any necessary corrections being made.

Hitchhiker's Guide to UEB: Janet showed us the print and braille versions of the 2013 edition. The Ministry of Education now permits the copyright to be under a Creative Commons license so that it is now available internationally.

Updates to the website: It was agreed that the New Zealand edition of the UEB Manual and the Hitchhiker's Guide to UEB will both be placed on the BANZAT website in the three file formats of password protected Word, PDF and BRF.

Membership of the Code Maintenance Committee: currently the members are Martine Abel-Williamson, Jenny McFadden, Janet Reynolds, Mary Schnackenberg, Maria Stevens, Lisette Wesseling, and Nicholas Wood. Janet referred to the Charge which included tactile graphics, formats, and Te Reo Māori. Nicholas Wood is following BANA's discussions about tactile graphics and formats. Janet advised that the Foundation's Accessible Format Production team needs an updated formats bible. Mary asked to stand down from the Code Maintenance Committee. Paul said he would appreciate serving on the committee.

It was resolved:

That the members of BANZAT's Code Maintenance Committee be Martine Abel-Williamson, Paul Brown, Jenny McFadden, Janet Reynolds, Maria Stevens, Lisette Wesseling, and Nicholas Wood;

That Janet contact Martine and Nicholas to confirm their ongoing availability; and

That the membership of the Code Maintenance Committee be reviewed at the first meeting following the 2014 AGM.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Paul Brown. (Res. 18-8).

8  BANZAT accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

Janet had precirculated a draft of “Essentials of braille formatting” which have been worked on by Maria, Janet, and Paula. Janet explained that examples will go at the end of the guidelines. It was felt that a recipe and a menu should be included. Examples could be taken from the training materials used during the ABC course in November 2012.

Discussion then turned to what might be added to “Essentials of braille formatting”. Suggestions included:

•  How to braille a table of contents. What criteria should be used to guide producers about when to braille a table of contents – number of headings, or number of print pages, or another parameter?

•  Explain some technical words such as “cell” and “space”.

•  Perhaps include some simple Duxbury instructions taken from the ABC braille course. The Guidelines do currently refer users to the Round Table Duxbury Manual and the New Zealand Duxbury template.

•  A comment is needed about why it is important to correctly transcribe words in Te Reo Māori and how to use Maori styles in Duxbury.

•  An opening sentence might comment about the myriad of styles available in print. By contrast, braille just has dots and spaces.

•  Add a paragraph on copyright. The guidelines are not designed for transcribing published works.

•  Add a comment about where to go for help with transcription of music, maths and science.

Marion undertook to send to Janet the materials she uses with her students.

Janet undertook to distribute a revised version in February. The aim would be to launch the Guidelines in March or in time for the ICEB Midterm Executive meeting in May. Queries could be directed to BANZAT in the first instance, for passing on to relevant staff at the RNZFB or BLENNZ.

9  Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate

Maria advised that this year there were 19 candidates, 16 of whom passed with 3 who were unsuccessful.

A list of all candidates is being updated who have sat the certificate since 2008. The list will show who are from ESVI or Massey course and the number of exam resits. Marion, Jenny and Steve undertook to fill in gaps in information about teacher candidates. This will give valuable information about the costs of the examination and which organisations might be approached to contribute.

A list of queries and issues is being put together for discussion with Australian colleagues. There is a need for a decision about the number of permitted resits.

This year Marion Satherley was able to sit in on the marking process. Marion told the meeting that she spent four hours with examiners Maria Stevens and Lee Fung. When she arrived, Maria had already marked with pen all the errors in the examination papers. The errors then had to be collated into reports for the candidates. Marion said that she had been very pleased to observe the marking process and was struck by the considerable amount of time and care involved.

Marion reported that, following on from last year's experience, the teachers this year had been given more tuition. BLENNZ will hold a celebration for those who pass.

10  Recognition of contribution to braille

Mary reported that the three profiles had been placed on the BANZAT website. The best way to present the photos was being discussed with Janet.

11  Braille competition 2014

Lisette undertook to contact the subcommittee of Jenny, Steve and Maria to arrange the 2014 competition. The swell paper certificates to be presented to the 2013 prizewinners were passed around. They show clearly raised the BANZAT logo, and words in both braille and print and the BANZAT Chair's signature.

12  Braille signage

Janet passed around samples of braille business cards provided by five different printers.

Lisette advised that accessible versions of the Signage Guidelines are now on the RNZFB website.

13  Promotion around Louis Braille's birthday

It was agreed to send another letter to a selection of braille readers to seek their help with publicity about literacy through braille during January. Several names were suggested to Lisette and Maria.

14  Trustee reports

•  Association of Blind Citizens of New Zealand Inc.: Further to her written report, Paula Waby advised that ABC held a successful one day Conference in Auckland in october. The two new members of the ABC Board are both braille readers.

•  Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Steve Bellamy.

•  BLENNZ Distance Braille report: Marion Satherley.

•  BLENNZ Music: Wendy Richards.

•  Ngāti Kāpō o Aotearoa: Maria Stevens reported that she had attended part of their 30 years celebration hui held in Auckland on 21-22 September.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc.: Rose Radford reported that PVI has funding to employ parents support workers in Hamilton, Wellington, Christchurch and Auckland.

•  RNZFB Accessible Format Production: Janet Reynolds.

•  RNZFB Braille Awareness Consultant: Lisette Wesseling.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 18-9).

15  Issues and projects

1 Code Maintenance Committee membership.

2 Transcription of Te Reo Māori.

3 Transcription of Pacific languages.

4 Braille Music and possible code developments.

5 Guidelines for the preparation and administration of braille music examinations.

6 Tactile Graphics guidelines.

7 Development of format guidelines: see Items 7 and 8 above.

8 Resourcing the production of braille for learners with vision impairments, in the context that the accessible formats of electronic texts are a less expensive option.

9 Workforce planning and capacity building of braille producers.

10 Fostering of collaboration among accessible format producers within New Zealand and internationally.

11 Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate: see Item 9 above.

12 Register of holders of Braille Proficiency Certificates.

13 BANZAT accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand: see Item 8 above.

14 Teaching braille to Resource Teachers Vision and others supporting learners at school and in the home.

15 The Hitchhiker's Guide to UEB: see Item 7 above.

16 Online course on reading and writing Unified English Braille by sight.

17 Awareness and teaching of braille as a literacy option for adult members of the RNZFB.

18 Braille course in Te Reo Māori.

19 Braille competitions for children and adults: see Item 11 above.

20 Accessible Signage Guidelines: see Item 12 above.

21 Promotion around Louis Braille's birthday: see Item 13 above.

22 Research on braille in New Zealand.

23 Hall of honour: see Item 10 above.

24 2012-2016 BANZAT's membership of International Council on English Braille (ICEB) and representation on its Executive and subcommittees: see Item 6 above.

25 BANZAT's associate membership of the Braille Authority of North America (BANA): see Item 4.1 above.

26 Fundraising for BANZAT: see Item 4.2 above.

It was agreed:

That updates to the Issues List be noted. (Res. 18-10).

The complete Issues and Projects list is in Attachment B to the 5 November meeting 18 Agenda.

16  New business

No matters were raised.

17  Next meeting and closure

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 18 March 2014 in the Totara Room of Accessible Format Production on the first floor of Āwhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell. It was agreed to bring forward the date of the 2014 AGM by one week to 9 September. The list of dates for the diary is in Attachment B to this Agenda.

The meeting closed at 2:51pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed at Meeting 19 held on 18 March 2014.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Correspondence schedule Meeting 18, Tuesday 5 November 2013

To BANZAT group with Unconfirmed Minutes for Meetings 16 and 17 on 17 September 2013.

From and to Vincent Naidu, the lawyer who wrote the BANZAT deed, with his congratulations on our management of the Annual General Meeting and the progress BANZAT is demonstrating.

To Inland Revenue, from the Treasurer, filing the GST return.

Various emails concerning the Hall of Honour text and photos for the BANZAT website.

From Janet Reynolds with the files of the August 2013 New Zealand edition of the UEB Manual to be placed on the website.

From Annette Sutherland of the Australian Braille Authority re their new website address.

From Paul Brown forwarding details about Fittle, a braille puzzle idea.

From Maria Stevens sharing the news of the passing of Dr Abraham Nemeth.

From the Round Table Administration with details about the new website of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities.

From the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities advising the extension of the date of the call for papers for the 2014 Conference to Friday 15 November 2013.

Attachment B: Dates

The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Dates for the diary

Tuesday 18 March 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 19, Accessible Format Production Totara Room, 1st floor Āwhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Saturday 17 May 2014, Australian Braille Authority Annual Meeting, Brisbane.

Saturday 17 May 2014 to Tuesday 20 May 2014, Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities, Brisbane.

Wednesday 21 May 2014, 6pm, until Saturday 24 May 2014, 5pm, Executive meeting International Council on English Braille, Auckland Rose Park Hotel, Gladstone Road, Parnell.

Tuesday 17 June 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 20, BLENNZ Homai Campus, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa, with proposal to bring this forward to Sunday 25 May.

Tuesday 9 September 2014, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 21, followed by fourth Annual General Meeting 22, Board Room, Āwhina House, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Wednesday 31 December 2014, annual return due to the Charities Commission.

Sunday 4 January 2015, 4 January 1809, birthday of Louis Braille.

Historic dates

1989 The Braille Authority of New Zealand was established.

1994 The Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind became an associate member of the Braille Authority of North America.

29 November 2005, New Zealand adopted Unified English Braille by unanimous resolution of the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

10 August 2010, Meeting 1 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT).

13 September 2011, Meeting 7, BANZAT first Annual General Meeting.

18 September 2012, Meeting 12, BANZAT second Annual General Meeting.

17 September 2013, Meeting 17, BANZAT third Annual General Meeting and launch of the Hall of Honour.


